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AT A GLANCE
� The FORT LEAVENWORTH LAMP will not

publish the week of Memorial Day. The next issue will
be June 5. The Lamp staff wishes the community a safe
and happy holiday weekend.

� The Strong B.A.N.D.S. (Balance, Activity, Nutri-
tion, Determination and Strength) DISC GOLF TOUR-
NAMENT starts at 8 a.m. May 24 at the Disc Golf
Course by Camp Conestoga.  To register for the tour-
nament, visit Gruber Fitness Center or call 913-684-
5120. For more information about Strong B.A.N.D.S.
and fitness resources, visit https://leavenworth.
armymwr.com/happenings/strong-bnds-2025.

� The KIDS’ FISHING DERBY starts at 9 a.m.,
with registration starting at 8 a.m. and award ceremony
at 11:30 a.m., May 24 at Merritt Lake. Rod and Gun
Club members’ children fish for free; non-member cost
is $3. Age groups include 4 years and under, 5-6 years
old, 7-9, 10-12 and 13-15.

� City Union Mission will be doing PICK-UPS OF
GENTLY USED ITEMS May 24, June 14 and June 28
in housing. Residents will receive an e-mail from Fort
Leavenworth Frontier Heritage Communities the week
of pick-ups with a form to sign up.

� MEMORIAL DAY CEREMONIES are at 9 a.m.
May 26 at the LEAVENWORTH NATIONAL CEME-

TERY and at 11:30 a.m. May 26 at the FORT LEAV-
ENWORTH NATIONAL CEMETERY.

� GRIFFIN GARDENS GREENHOUSE and GRIF-
FIN CUTS BARBERSHOP are open. The greenhouse
is open 1-3 p.m Monday, Wednesday and Friday. Cash
only. Military/CAC ID required. The barbershop is
open 8 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. Monday through Friday. Both
are closed every second and fourth Wednesday of the
month for training. Call 913-684-2894 for more infor-
mation.

� See the POST NOTES (B section) for more infor-
mation on upcoming events.

New museum would allow more
of FAM collection to be displayed

FLSC awards $24K in scholarships, grants

Photo by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Scholarship Chairperson Laura Brown recognizes scholarship recipients during
the Fort Leavenworth Spouses’ Club “End of the Yellow Brick Road”-themed
awards and recognition banquet May 14 at the Frontier Conference Center. FLSC
awarded $12,000 in scholarships to new and continuing education students and
$12,000 in grants to assist with community organizations’ projects. The club also
recognized volunteers and installed new board members during the event.

Photo by Stephanie Mahone/Fort Leavenworth Garrison Public Affairs Office

Museum Specialist Megan Hunter unfolds the 34-star flag in the museum’s collection in flat storage April 17 at the Frontier Army Museum.

by Stephanie Mahone/Fort
Leavenworth Garrison Public
Affairs Office

The Frontier Army Mu-
seum has been a staple of
Fort Leavenworth since
1959. The prefabricated
1941 Quonset building it is
currently housed in was
never intended for a mu-
seum. It is bursting at the
seams with artifacts that
highlight early Army and
pioneer history, from the
creation of the post in 1827
to the present day.
Due to the size and type

of building, the public is
only able to see about a
quarter of the museum’s
collection, said FAM Mu-
seum Specialist Megan
Hunter.
Hunter said some inter-

esting artifacts are stuck in
storage, in part due to space
constraints. As examples,
Hunter listed the 34-star
flag that flew when the state
of Kansas joined the union;
a painting of prominent
scholar Col. Arthur L. Wag-
ner, who served on Fort
Leavenworth from 1885 to
about 1896; and the fire-

by Prudence Siebert/Editor

The Fort Leavenworth Spouses’ Club
awarded $24,000 — split equally between
scholarships and grants — as well as recog-
nized volunteers and installed new board
members during the organization’s “End of
the Yellow Brick Road”-themed awards and
recognition banquet May 14 at the Frontier
Conference Center.
Karly Gadell, outgoing FLSC president,

said the ceremony is a reflection of what
can be accomplished when people come to-
gether with purpose, passion and persist-
ence.
“As I reflect on the past two years, I am

overwhelmed with pride and gratitude.
When I stepped into this role, I carried with
me three guiding goals: to grow our mem-
bership, and we did; to foster meaningful
relationships within our Fort Leavenworth
community and beyond, we did that, too;
and to ensure that our club remained fi-
nancially strong so that we could continue
investing in our grants and scholarships
program — the programs that represent
the very heart of mission.”
Gadell said FLSC’s strength can’t be

credited to one person, but rather was be-
cause of everyone in the room.
“The friendships that we’ve built, the

bridges that we formed with our local com-
munity, and the support that we’ve given to
the students, organizations and families —
all of it stems from the spirit of service that
lies within this club,” she said.

Scholarships
Scholarship Chairperson Laura Brown

said FLSC received an impressive number
of applications, and that the judges, who
blindly determined which applicants in
would receive scholarships, told her they
had their work cut out for them.
“The applicants were not only academ-

ically strong, but deeply involved in their
communities, athletics and leadership,”
Brown said. “Choosing recipients was not
an easy task, and that speaks volumes about
the caliber of the young people we are here
to celebrate tonight.” 
Scholarships, ranging from $500 to

$1,500, were awarded to 11 recipients.
Scholarships for graduating high school

seniors were awarded to Sydney Eakin,

SEE MUSEUM| A6
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Leaders send Memorial Day safety message

Fire protection organization offers
Memorial Day grilling safety tips

by National Fire Protection Association Press Re-
lease

For many of us, Memorial Day weekend
marks the unofficial start of summer, when
many people dust off their grills to cele-
brate the holiday and prepare for outdoor
cooking in the warmer months ahead. 
As they do, the National Fire Protection

Association offers important safety tips and
guidelines to help ensure that the grilling
season remains fire-safe.  
“Cookouts and outdoor grilling can be

a great way to spend time with friends and
family, but they do present potential risks,”
said Lorraine Carli, vice-president of Out-
reach and Advocacy at NFPA. “Over Me-
morial Day weekend and throughout the
summer, we want everyone to be aware of
where and when grilling fires tend to hap-
pen, along with steps they can take to help
prevent them.” 
NFPA data show that between 2019 and

2023, gas grills were involved in an average
of 9,287 home fires per year, including
4,682 structure fires and 4,605 outdoor
fires. In roughly one-fifth (20 percent) of
these fires, the grill had not been cleaned.
In addition, an annual average of 21,682
patients went to emergency rooms because
of grill-related injuries between 2020 and
2024, according to data from the U.S. Con-
sumer Product Safety Commission.  
“By following simple safety precautions,

people can greatly reduce the risk of grilling
fires and associated risks,” Carli said. 
NFPA offers tips, recommendations, and

resources for using outdoor grills safely at
https://www.nfpa.org/education-and-re-
search/home-fire-safety/grilling#safety-
tips.
For propane grills, check the gas tank for

leaks. Watch NFPA's video on how to check
for leaks at https://www.youtube.com/
watch?v=mpDhUssEgP0.
Keep your grill clean. Make sure to re-

move all grease and fat buildup from the
grills and the trays below.  
Place the grill far from your home, deck

railings, eaves or overhanging branches.  
Before lighting your gas-powered grill,

always make sure the lid is open. 
Keep children and pets at least three feet

away from the grilling area.  
If using starter fluid with charcoal

grilling, only use charcoal starter fluid.
Never add charcoal fluid or any other flam-
mable liquids to the fire once it’s been lit.
When done grilling, let the coals cool com-
pletely before disposing them in a metal
container.  
Never leave a grill unattended when in

use. 
For additional grilling safety informa-

tion, visit https://nfpa.libsyn.com/grilling-

safety or https://www.youtube.com/
watch?v=-AYBZzLDO04.

About the National Fire Protection
Association

Founded in 1896, the National Fire Pro-
tection Association is a global self-funded
nonprofit organization devoted to elimi-
nating death, injury, property and eco-
nomic loss due to fire, electrical and related
hazards. The association delivers informa-

tion and knowledge through more than
300 consensus codes and standards, re-
search, training, education, outreach and
advocacy; and by partnering with others
who share an interest in furthering the
NFPA mission. For more information,
visit nfpa.org. All NFPA codes and stan-
dards can be viewed online for free
at nfpa.org/freeaccess.

by Fort Leavenworth Garrison Commander Col. Duane Mosier
and Garrison Command Sgt. Maj. Vanessa Sun

In 1868, Civil War Union Gen. John A. Logan called
for a nationwide day of remembrance designated for
placing flowers and decorations on the graves of sol-
diers who died in defense of our country.
This day in history was known as Decoration Day

and later became known as Memorial Day.
On May 26, 2025, soldiers, civilians and families

across the country will pause to remember
and honor the brave men and women who sacrificed

their lives in defense of our nation and the
freedoms we enjoy today.
The Memorial Day weekend signifies the unofficial

start of the summer season and the beginning of the
“101 Critical Days of Summer.” While summer brings a
variety of enjoyable activities, it also introduces addi-

tional risks. Composite risk management is a
useful tool for identifying these risks and im-
plementing control measures to reduce them.
Throughout the weekend and summer, be

mindful of those tested safety practices that
keep you and others safe, especially on and
around water. 
Respect the heat and its related hazards.

Apply first aid measures for heat-related ill-
nesses and emergencies. 

The best way to avoid driving-related mishaps is at-
tentive driving and situational awareness; resist aggres-
sive driving or speeding. Remember to follow the basic
rules of the road, be aware of increased motorcycle and
vehicular traffic, and share the road. 
Be mindful of grilling locations and never leave them

unattended. 
Alcohol is often part of holiday celebrations. Avoid

drinking and driving; if hosting, have a designated
driver plan for getting friends and family back home
safely.
The Garrison Command Team encourages you to

prioritize safety during the Memorial holiday weekend
and as you plan your activities throughout the summer
season. 
We wish you and your families an enjoyable holiday

weekend.

SENIOR
LEADERS’ 

MESSAGE
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Army fashion
Army influences aviator sun-
glasses to camo everything

by Sgt. 1st Class Nicholas Nofziger/Army.mil

FORT MEADE, Maryland — The average person
probably believes the worlds of the military and
fashion are mutually exclusive. Fashion is a popular
style or trend that often includes rare, high-priced
wearable art, while the military prides itself on util-
itarianism, a calling born of necessity while wearing
clothing designed for heavy wear and tear.
It may come as a surprise, therefore, that the U.S.

Army’s fondness for design extends to more than
just the most updated lethal weaponry, vehicles and
warfare tactics. Its impact on fashion can be seen
daily worldwide, without the consumer realizing its
history.
Here are five major fashion items inspired by the

U.S. Army.

Aviator sunglasses
From the runway to faces around the globe, “avi-

ator” sunglasses were initially developed for Army
Air Corps pilots prior to World War II. These sun-
glasses have their distinctive shape for much more
than fashionable reasons. The design protected the
eyes of pilots from 360-degree sunlight, as well as
covered the entirety of the eye socket for even more
shielding from the sun’s rays.

Cotton T-shirts
This favorite go-to clothing item became a fash-

ion staple following the return of soldiers from
World War I. Before then, the cotton T-shirt was ex-
clusively an underwear item and was not believed
appropriate for wear on its own in public. Tens of
thousands of soldiers were issued the cotton T-shirt
as an undershirt for their uniforms. Returning home
from war, these heroes began wearing the cotton T-
shirt solo when out and about.

Combat boots
Initially designed for soldiers to protect their feet

and ankles while marching through unknown and
treacherous terrain, the combat boot has been in-
corporated into the collections of countless design-
ers. Its adoption by the civilian population gained
prominence as a symbol of protest with the punk
movement of the 1980s. Its influence on fashion
continues today, with iconic design house Prada
continuing to update its longstanding line of com-
bat-inspired footwear.

Outerwear
Fashionistas crave the styles that will walk the

major runways during fall/winter fashion season,
mostly for the new and stylish coats that will be
shown. Many may not know, however, that a major-
ity of the coats being seen are heavily inspired by
military duty uniforms. The iconic “Eisenhower”
jacket, a waist-length, double pocket, pleated coat
with an adjustable waistband, was issued to soldiers
in World War II and has now made a comeback as an
optional item of the Army green service uniform.
Parkas and field jackets were designed for differing
weather environments (Korea and Vietnam, respec-
tively) and have been heavily featured in collections
of designers since first being worn by U.S. Army sol-
diers.

Camouflage EVERYTHING
Millennials will remember the fashion trends of

the early 2000s, including glitter crop tops, low-rise
jeans, fleece jackets over two or more popped-collar
polos, camouflage pants, shorts and shirts. Before
the terrorist attacks of Sept. 11, 2001, U.S. teenagers
grew up during a period of peacetime following the
Persian Gulf War, often turning to familiar staples
seen in early news coverage of military action. After
the start of the Global War on Terrorism, camou-
flage clothing gained popularity as patriotism and
national pride increased. Some soldiers serving
might even associate this fashion trend with their
first experience wearing the uniform.
The U.S. Army has influenced fashion trends

through the widespread adoption of military-in-
spired styles. The Army’s impact extends beyond the
battlefield, shaping civilian clothing and expressions
of pride in the nation. As fashion continues to
evolve, military aesthetics remain a symbol of serv-
ice and resilience.

Army introduces new fitness test 

Memorial Day weekend events at
WWI Museum honor nation’s heroes

by Sgt. Woodlyne Escarne/Army.mil

FORT MEADE, Maryland — The
U.S. Army officially adopts the Army
Fitness Test as the new test of record
for soldiers starting June 1. 
The change will replace the Army

Combat Fitness Test and introduce
updated scoring standards that em-
phasize readiness and combat effec-
tiveness.
Soldiers will have until Jan. 1, 2026,

to meet the new AFT requirements
without facing adverse actions. Active-
duty soldiers in 21 designated combat
specialties must additionally meet the
more rigorous combat standard of a
minimum score of 350 points total,
with a minimum of 60 points in each
event. National Guard and Reserve
soldiers in those same specialties will
have until June 1, 2026, to meet these
requirements. The passing score for all
other specialties is 300 points, with a
minimum of 60 points in each event.
Active Guard Reserve soldiers and
those mobilized on orders exceeding
60 days must meet the Jan. 1, 2026,
suspense.
“The AFT is designed to improve

soldier readiness and ensure physical
standards (and) prepare soldiers for
the demands of modern warfare,” said
Sgt. Maj. Christopher Mullinax, senior

enlisted leader, deputy chief of staff for
Operations, Army Headquarters. “It
emphasizes holistic fitness over event-
specific training and is grounded in
performance.”
The decision to replace the ACFT

with the AFT follows 18 months of
analysis and feedback from thousands
of test iterations. The Army describes
the change as a data-driven reform fo-
cused on consistency and combat-ef-
fective fitness.
The AFT is a five-event assessment,

including the three-repetition maxi-
mum deadlift, hand-release push-up,
sprint-drag-carry, plank and two-mile
run. While similar in structure to the
previous test, the standing power
throw event is no longer a require-
ment.
“We eliminated the standing power

throw because it wasn't effectively pro-
moting fitness and readiness as well as
we would like,” Mullinax said. “Fur-
thermore, it presented an elevated risk
of overuse injury and encouraged sol-
diers to focus on technique rather than
demonstrating true power.”
The new test raises expectations,

particularly for soldiers in combat
roles. The updated scoring tables are
standardized, and combat standards
are sex-neutral for the 21 direct com-

bat roles, a change designed to ensure
fairness and operational readiness.
“We’re a ‘Be All You Can Be’ Army,

and that means if you’ve got the heart,
the grit and the drive to meet our
toughest standards, you belong in the
fight,” Mullinax said. “It doesn’t mat-
ter who you are, what matters is that
you want it and you’re willing to earn
it. The battlefield doesn’t care about
anything but performance, and that’s
what we’re built to deliver.”
Additionally, the AFT supports the

Army’s broader Holistic Health and
Fitness initiative, or H2F, which aims
to build a culture of lifelong fitness
and well-being for soldiers.
Mullinax emphasized that the new

approach isn’t just about changing ex-
ercises, but about transforming the
Army’s mindset around fitness.
“I’m fully confident the AFT meets

the Army’s fitness needs; it’s built on
data, focused on combat readiness,
and raises the bar where it matters,”
Mullinax said. “However, our goal is
not to lock in a single solution, but to
foster a culture of lifelong fitness,
learning and adaptation to prepare
our soldiers for the demands of today’s
missions and the future fight.”
For more information visit,

https://www.army.mil/aft/.

Screenshot from https://www.army.mil/aft/

The Army Fitness Test will replace the Army Combat Fitness Test starting June 1. Soldiers have until Jan. 1,
2026, to meet the new AFT requirements without facing adverse actions.

by National WWI Museum and
Memorial Press Release

KANSAS CITY, Mis-
souri – The National WWI
Museum and Memorial
serves as a fitting place to
spend Memorial Day week-
end, giving honor and spe-
cial recognition to the
individuals who sacrificed
their lives while serving
their country.
Admission to the Na-

tional WWI Museum and
Memorial is free for veter-
ans and active-duty mili-
tary personnel, while
general admission for the
public is half-price all
weekend, May 23-26. The
military discount is ex-
tended to spouses and de-
pendents with ID. 
Guests will be able to

visit the newly-installed im-
mersive multi-media ex-
hibit Encounters, which
tells the stories of 16 indi-
viduals during the Great
War through their own di-
aries, letters and more.
The museum opens at 9

a.m. on Memorial Day and
offers events all weekend
for people of all ages, in-
cluding a free public cere-
mony at 10 a.m. on
Memorial Day with local
dignitaries and a keynote
address from retired Maj.
Gen. William Waff.
Memorial Day weekend

activities include:
• Flags of Forgotten Sol-

diers Display
The Department of Vet-

erans Affairs reports that
every 72 minutes, a service
member takes his/her own

life. This moving display of
140 U.S. flags calls attention
to the fact that 140 veterans
are lost to suicide every
week. Free to the public.

• Honoring Service Flag
Display
These flags represent the

involvement of U.S. mili-
tary divisions in the WWI,
WWII, Korean and Viet-
nam wars, as well as other
more recent military con-
flicts. Unit colors were orig-
inally used to mark location
through the smoke of bat-
tle. Not needed for that
purpose since the Civil War,
colors now have symbolic
meaning embodying the
history and heart of each
unit. Free to the public.

• Film screening and
conversation of “SHEEP-
DOG” from 1-4 p.m. May
24 in the auditorium.
Inspired by real stories

of redemption and recov-
ery, “SHEEPDOG” follows
one combat veteran’s jour-
ney toward healing. Discus-
sion with writer-director
Steven Grayhm and co-star
Matt Dallas to follow.
Hosted in partnership with
Warriors’ Ascent.

• Military Vehicle Dis-
play, May 24-25 on south-
east lawn
The Military Vehicle

Preservation Association
will display vintage military
vehicles from WWI, WWII,
Korean War and Operation
Desert Storm. MVPA
members will be available
to answer questions about
their collection. Availability
subject to weather. Free to

the public.
• Vietnam Era Bell UH-

1 Iroquois “Huey” Heli-
copter Display, May 24-25
The Vietnam Veterans of

America Chapter #243 will
provide an iconic Bell UH-
1 Iroquois “Huey” helicop-
ter for people to climb
aboard and inspect. Free to
the public.

• WW1USA Amateur
Radio Station, May 26 on
southeast lawn
The Museum and Me-

morial is teaming with area
amateur radio operators to
host special event station
WW1USA. During this
time, station operators will
contact hundreds of other
amateur radio operators
across the world. Free to the
public.

• Memorial Day Cere-
mony at 10 a.m. May 26 in
the Memorial Courtyard
A formal public pro-

gram to include remarks
from dignitaries and a
keynote address from Waff.
Waff served for 39 years in
the Army and Army Re-
serve and retired as Depart-
ment of the Army deputy
G1 and chairman of the
Army Reserve Forces Policy
Committee. ASL interpre-
tation will be provided for
the ceremony. Free to the
public.

• Memorial Day Bell
Tolling Ceremony at noon
May 26 in the Memorial
Courtyard
Those who made the ul-

timate sacrifice are com-
memorated with a bell
tolling ceremony featuring

a presentation of colors, a
wreath laying and a read-
ing. It was also tolled 11
times at 11 a.m. on Nov. 11,
1926, during the dedication
ceremony of the Liberty
Memorial and again on
Nov. 11, 2018, to commem-
orate the centennial of the
WWI armistice. Free to the
public.

• Walk of Honor Dedi-
cation at 2 p.m. May 26 in
the auditorium
New Walk of Honor

granite bricks will be dedi-
cated during a ceremony.
The Walk of Honor in-
cludes bricks dedicated to
those who served in WWI
to veterans of any military
service and bricks honoring
civilian friends, family or
organizations. Bricks are
dedicated each year during
a Memorial Day ceremony.
Free to the public.

• World War I Research
Stations from 10 a.m. to 5
p.m.
With access to multiple

databases, discover how the
Great War affected your
family through records,
photographs and much
more. Free to the public.
The National WWI Mu-

seum and Memorial will be
open from 10 a.m. to 5 p.m.
May 23-25 and from 9 a.m.
to 5 p.m. on Memorial Day.
Visitors are encouraged to
allot additional time for
parking during the week-
end.
For more information,

visit https://theworldwar.
org/memorialday.
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Dental team visits elementary
schools to promote healthy smiles

by Maria Christina Yager/Munson Army Health
Center Public Affairs Officer

As part of a community outreach event
to promote good health, team members
from Smith Dental Clinic visited the instal-
lation’s three elementary schools last week
to talk with kindergartners about the im-
portance of dental hygiene.
“We try to come out on a regular basis

to talk to kids, particularly from military
families in our local community, about
dental health. If kids start brushing and tak-
ing care of their teeth at a young age, they
will have fewer dental problems in adult-
hood,” said Capt. Kyle Wilson, Smith Den-
tal Clinic officer in charge.  
Wilson said fewer dental problems

means healthier military families.
Wilson’s presentation included an inter-

active children’s story about a lion that did-
n’t take care of its teeth. As the students fol-
lowed along with the story, they copied the
technique demonstrated by Wilson to teach
the lion how to brush and floss, which
brought smiles and laughs all around. 
“We love spending time with the kids

and getting their energy and excitement up
about teeth and how to take care of them,”
Wilson said. 
Using an oversized toothbrush and a

giant model of a mouth, Dental Specialist
Spc. Paul Gekonge demonstrated tech-
niques in a fun and interactive way.
“Healthy teeth are part of a healthy body,

and good habits start early,” Gekonge said.
The team provided informational kits

for children to take home to parents, high-
lighting key dental care tips. 

Tips shared included:

• Brush twice a day with fluoride tooth-
paste, especially 
before bed.
• Floss once a day, even for young chil-

dren. Parents should help until age 8–10.
• Limit sugary snacks and drinks, which

can lead to cavities.
• Visit the dentist every six months for

cleanings and exams.
• Watch for signs of tooth grinding or

jaw pain, which can affect developing teeth.
Wilson said that baby teeth matter since

they hold space for adult teeth and help
with speech and chewing. Regular dental
check-ups should begin early.
“The American Dental Association typ-

ically recommends parents take their chil-
dren to the dentist as soon as their teeth
appear,” Wilson said.
While Smith Dental Clinic only treats

service members, military families can en-
roll in the TRICARE Dental Program and
receive dental care from an area dentist off
post.
The TRICARE Dental Program is a vol-

untary dental plan. Sponsors can enroll el-
igible family members through the
Beneficiary Web Enrollment website. Learn
more at https://www.tricare.mil/Covered-
Services/Dental/TDP.
Dental plans for retirees and survivors

are available through the Federal Employ-
ees Dental and Vision Insurance Program,
offered by the Office of Personnel Manage-
ment. To learn more visit https://www.tri-
care.mil/CoveredServices/Dental/RetireeSu
rvivorBenefit and https://www.benefeds.
gov/.

Photo by Maria Christina Yager/Munson Army Health Center Public Affairs 

Spc. Paul Gekonge, a dental specialist assigned to
Smith Dental Clinic, uses a giant toothbrush and
false teeth to demonstrate how to brush to prevent
tooth decay during an outreach event with kinder-
gartners May 15 at  at Eisenhower Elementary School.
Smith Dental Clinic staff visited post’s three ele-
mentary schools to talk about the importance of den-
tal hygiene.

Photo by Maria Christina Yager/Munson Army Health Center Public Affairs 

Capt. Kyle Wilson, general dentist and officer in charge of Smith Dental Clinic, interacts with students at
Eisenhower Elementary School during a dental health outreach event May 15.  If children start brushing and
taking care of their teeth at a young age, Wilson said they will have fewer dental problems in adulthood.
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Volleyball champions
Team MWJRCF Set As-
sassins — comprised of
Aaron Eyerly, Amy Mize,
Nicolaus Nauerz, Zoe
Green, Nathan Page,
Nalleli Ramos, Nishan
Tomas, Halla Tucker and
Kaleb Vera — won the
2025 Family and Morale,
Welfare and Recreation
Volleyball Tournament
May 15 at Harney Sports
Complex. Team FMPC
took second place and
team MCCDID took third
place in the playoffs.
The volleyball season
ran April 1-17, followed by
a three-game guarantee
playoff tournament.

Submitted photo by Gabriel Carter



Museum (continued from Page A1)
fighting gear for former Fort Leavenworth Fire Department
Assistant Chief/Chaplain Michael Kuk.
According to Hunter, each of these items carries a story

that the public should be able to learn about. 
“Currently in our holdings, we have just over 4,600

items in our collection; off the top of my head, about 4 per-
cent is actually on display at any point in time.”
The 34-star, Civil War-era U.S. flag is housed in flat stor-

age that contains flags of various sizes and ages. The flag
represents Kansas joining of the Union in 1861, and it was
officially in use from July 4, 1861, to July 3, 1863. It flew at
the headquarters of Brig. Gen. George Crook, a prominent
Union military officer, in 1864 around Richmond, Fayette
Court House, Brownstone, and other Civil War campaigns.
Currently, the flag must stay in storage due to its size, age
and fragile state. Hunter said old flags need to be displayed
in special casing to help protect them from light pollution
and dust.
The oil painting of Wagner has also been relegated to

the collection archives. As a pioneer of early Army educa-
tion, Wagner helped make Fort Leavenworth a center for
military education. He played a pivotal role in shaping the
Army’s tactics in warfare in the late 19th and 20th centuries.
Although not much is known about the origins of the
painting, Hunter said it likely hung in a hall for many years
before being moved to storage to be preserved. The paint-
ing underwent a restoration in 1979. The last time it was on
display was in 2015.
Kuk donated his firefighter turnout gear to the museum

in 2000. Hunter said the more modern-era gear helps build
on the story of Fort Leavenworth and shares the story of
those who have lived and served on the installation. In De-
cember 2001, Kuk wore the gear to fight the St. Ignatius
Chapel fire, which completely destroyed the Catholic
church.

New museum
These artifacts, representing more than 100 years of his-

tory, are only a small portion of the museum’s collection.
A new museum is currently being developed that will allow
for more of the FAM collection to be on display, and more.
“A new facility, not actually being inside an artifact itself,

would be very helpful,” Hunter said. “That will help allow
us to have improved HVAC facilities, fire suppression, all
those little kind of boring details, but also very important
details when it comes to functioning museums.”
Modern museums can offer many high-tech features

that not only keep artifacts safe but also allow visitors to
see them.
“A new facility will allow us to customize how we want

to display things. It will allow us to lay things out in a more
strategic manner,” Hunter said. “It will allow us to have bet-
ter facilities — we'll have HVAC systems that control heat
and temperature fluctuations. We'll have a cleaner air sys-
tem that helps prevent any air pollutants in it.”
Navy veteran George Pettigrew, chairman of the Fort

Leavenworth Museum Project Committee, is currently in
the process of bringing the new museum to Fort Leaven-
worth. Pettigrew said his mission of helping to get a new
museum funded and built will give the community easier
access to thousands of artifacts.
The current museum’s limited size and age prompted

the new museum project. Pettigrew said a conversation a
few years ago about the new museum started with a dis-
cussion with former Combined Arms Center Deputy to the
Commanding General Michael Formica and his wife, Kim-
berly. Pettigrew said that during Kimberly Formica’s vol-
unteer time at the museum, she noted the building was in
need of upgrades and repairs.
“There were so many limits on the future of that mu-

seum, and I later found out that it was one that was im-
possible to retrofit. It could not come up to where the
standards are today,” Pettigrew said.
Pettigrew said the new museum will be located outside

the gates, positioned between Grant and Sherman gates, al-
lowing easier access to the public. It will feature 28,000
square feet of exhibit space, as well as space for other uses
such as conferences and classes. He said this purpose-built
museum will allow the museum staff to curate a broad
range of collections, allowing visitors to learn more about
military and pioneer history, highlighting Fort Leaven-
worth’s role as the Gateway to the West.
Pettigrew said the Fort Leavenworth Museum Project

Committee is working with FAM, the U.S. Army and out-
side agencies to develop a building plan that will not only
keep the artifacts safe, but will also make engaging story-
telling possible.
Pettigrew said the new museum will also broaden edu-

cational opportunities available to both higher educational
institutions and school districts. Currently, FAM hosts stu-
dents from the Command General Staff College and School
of Advanced Military Studies, as well as local and regional
school districts and organizations. Hunter said groups
sometimes travel from neighboring states to learn about

frontier military history, and the museum staff helps cu-
rate educational materials based on lesson plans teachers
are using.
Pettigrew said the outside of the building is projected to

have large glass walls with special UV protection that allow
for natural light but will also protect artifacts. The building
will rise in height 50 feet from the east side of the building
to the west, symbolizing westward expansion. Hunter said
this type of small detail will help push the new museum to
the top of museums nationwide. 
“When you walk up to the building, the view of the out-

side of the building is as much of an experience as it is in-
side,” Hunter said. 
The area will include native plants and grasses that are

not only good for the environment but are also low main-
tenance, and the landscaping will help visitors envision
what the area looked like when settlers arrived. 
“We wanted it to look like it looked 200 years ago, or ac-

curate to the frontier,” Pettigrew said.
The committee plans to preserve historic Native Amer-

ican sites on the land, as well as potentially offer a Pow Wow
site to allow indigenous people to continue to honor their

ancestors.
Pettigrew said the committee is hoping to open the new

museum in conjunction with the Fort Leavenworth Bicen-
tennial in May 2027. Construction will take 18-20 months,
and the completed the museum will be 90,000 square feet
and 500 feet long.
Pettigrew said preserving both Army and pioneer his-

tory is an important part of the legacy of Fort Leavenworth,
and that the artifacts and the hard-working individuals
they represent play an important part in telling shared his-
tory.
“We need to understand how challenging it all was and

not to take it for granted,” Pettigrew said.
To follow the progress of the new museum, visit

https://fmusaf.org/.
The Frontier Army Museum at 100 Reynolds Ave. is

open 9 a.m. to 4 p.m. Tuesday through Friday and 10 a.m.
to 4 p.m. Saturday. For more information, call 913-684-
3186 or visit https://history.army.mil/Army-Museum-
Enterprise/Find-an-Army-Museum/Frontier-Army-Mu-
seum/.

A painting of prominent
scholar Col. Arthur L.
Wagner, who served on
Fort Leavenworth from
1885 to about 1896,
LEFT, and firefighting
gear, donated by former
Fort Leavenworth Fire
Department Assistant
Chief/Chaplain Michael
Kuk, BELOW, are among
the items in the Frontier
Army Museum’s collec-
tion that have been rel-
egated to the museum’s
archives. A new museum
currently being devel-
oped will offer more
space for artifacts to be
displayed, as well as
space for conferences
and classes. 

For more information on
the Frontier Army Mu-
seum, visit https://his-
tory.army.mil/Army-Mu
seum-Enterprise/Find-
an-Army-Museum/Fron-
tier-Army-Museum/. 
To follow the progress
of the new museum,
visit https://fmusaf.
org.

Photos of collection items by
Stephanie Mahone/Fort Leavenworth

Garrison Public Affairs Office
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FLSC scholarships, grants (continued from Page A1)

Scholarship
recipients

HIGH SCHOOL
SCHOLARSHIPS

The applicant must be a high
school graduate from a local
high school and reside within a
40-mile radius from Fort Leav-
enworth during the 2024-2025
school year pursuing a degree at
an accredited institution.

• Sydney Eakin ($1,500)
• Morgan Miller ($500)
• Danielle Pendleton

($1,000)
• Lyndiana Pierce ($1,000)
• Maria Segulin ($1,000)

CONTINUING 
UNDERGRADUATE 
SCHOLARSHIPS

The applicant must have at
least one parent currently resid-
ing in the Fort Leavenworth/
Leavenworth community pur-
suing continued education at an
accredited institution.

• Conner Durham ($500)
• Jennifer Honorato

($1,000)
• Melanie Libby ($1,000)
• Madeleine Morgado

($1,500)

VOCATIONAL
SCHOOL/CERTIFICATION
PROGRAM/CONTINUING

EDUCATION UNITS
SCHOLARSHIP

The applicant must be a Fort
Leavenworth/Leavenworth
community high school gradu-
ate during the 2022-2023 school
year or spouse of a service mem-
ber assigned to or residing in the
Fort Leavenworth area, pursu-
ing a diploma or certification at
an accredited vocational/
trade/technical school or profes-
sional certification program. 

• Madelyn Ward ($1,500)

SPOUSE EDUCATION
SCHOLARSHIP

The applicant must be a
spouse of a service member as-
signed to or residing in the Fort
Leavenworth area, pursuing a
degree or continued education
at an accredited institution. 

• Suzanne Perez ($1,500)

The Fort Leavenworth
Spouses’ Club awards grants to
local organizations that support
activities and projects dedicated
to improving the Leavenworth
community.

Alliance Against Family Vio-
lence, LLC 
The Alliance Against Family

Violence is an emergency shelter
for victims of domestic violence
and sexual assault. AAFV pro-
vides immediate safety and sup-
port to those in crisis. Services
include counseling, legal advocacy,
assistance with accessing medical
care and assistance securing per-
manent housing.

American Legion Post #411
The American Legion Auxil-

iary is a veterans service organiza-
tion that sponsors and supports
volunteer programs at national
and local levels. The organization
focuses on veterans, military serv-
ice members and young people in
the community.

First Judicial District CASA
Association
The First Judicial District

CASA (Court Appointed Special
Advocates) Association serves a
vital role in advocating for the
safety, well-being and best inter-
ests of children involved in the
legal system, particularly those af-
fected by abuse, neglect or family
instability.

Fort Leavenworth Lancers

Swim Association
The Fort Leavenworth Lancers

Swim Team provides inspired
leadership and efficient adminis-
tration enabling Lancers to swim
to their greatest potential and
maximize their enjoyment of the
sport while in a safe and support-
ive environment.

Girl Scout Troop 5403
The troop’s mission is building

girls of courage, confidence and
character who make the world a
better place. The troop promotes
female leadership, empowerment
and advancement together and in
the community.

Leavenworth County Coun-
cil on Aging 
The Leavenworth County

Council on Aging assists older
adults, age 50 and older, in Leav-
enworth County with living and
aging well by offering programs
and services to foster their inde-
pendence, promote their safety,
nurture their emotional well-
being, further their nutritional
health and preserve their accessi-
bility to community services.

Leavenworth High School
PTA 
The Leavenworth High School

PTA supports students, staff, par-
ents and community.

Leavenworth Interfaith
Community of Hope 
The Leavenworth Interfaith

Community of Hope exists to

share God’s hope and love by
equipping people to end, or pre-
vent, their homelessness in Leav-
enworth County. It operates a day
center, which provides meals, case
management and access to part-
ner agencies; a night shelter, which
offers a safe place to sleep; and
welcome central, to connect indi-
viduals with services that support
stability.

Leavenworth JROTC Rifle
Team 
U.S. Army JROTC’s goal is to

motivate high school students to
become better citizens. The pro-
gram also aims to develop leader-
ship skills, community service and
personal responsibility; teach stu-
dents about citizenship, service
and personal responsibility; and
help students develop self-esteem,
teamwork and self-discipline. 

Operation Homefront, Inc.
Operation Homefront’s mis-

sion is to build strong, stable and
secure military families so they
can thrive – not simply struggle to
get by – in the communities they
have worked so hard to protect.     

Operation International
Operation International’s pur-

pose is to recruit and provide
sponsors for the international mil-
itary students who are attending
the Command and General Staff
College. The organization’s mis-
sion is to provide a "Heartland
welcome" to the international stu-

dents and their families upon their
arrival and strive to sustain that
hospitality and assist the interna-
tional students, their spouses and
families in getting settled in the
community.

Organization for Spouses
and Sponsors
The Organization for Interna-

tional Spouses and Sponsors sup-
ports international officers and
their family members in the states
while attending CGSC. OISS
plans and pays for events and
helps the international students
adjust to life while in the country.
OISS works hard to support the
international students and their
family members to promote a
sense of belonging while they are
stationed at Fort Leavenworth
and teach them about American
culture.

Stronghold Food Pantry 
Stronghold Food Pantry is a

volunteer-run, 501(c)(3) charita-
ble organization whose mission is
to serve U.S. military families fac-
ing food insecurity with care and
dignity by providing food, necessi-
ties and resources whenever and
wherever they are needed. Strong-
hold strives to remove the stigma
and ease the epidemic of food in-
security among military commu-
nities by proliferating awareness,
advocacy and collaboration.

Tragedy Assistance Program
for Survivors

The Tragedy Assistance Pro-
gram for Survivors provides com-
passionate care and
comprehensive resources to all
who are grieving a death in the
military or veteran community.
The mission of TAPS is to offer
comfort and support for surviving
families of military loss, regardless
of the location or manner of their
loved one’s death.

Trail Life USA Troop KS-
0001
Trail Life USA aims to guide

generations of courageous young
men to honor God, lead with in-
tegrity, serve others and experience
outdoor adventure. Trail Life
USA programs are designed to fos-
ter personal growth, build strong
moral character and instill a love
for the great outdoors.

Women's Community Y
Child Development Center 
The Women’s Community Y

strives to reach families in all seg-
ments of society. The programs
focus on helping children develop
their own educational foundation
regardless of their families’ ability
to pay. The Women’s Community
Y is the only independent non-
profit organization that operates
early learning programs for fami-
lies in the greater Leavenworth
community.

Grant recipients
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Morgan Miller, Danielle Pendleton, Lyndiana
Pierce and Maria Segulin. Continuing under-
graduate scholarships were awarded to Conner
Durham, Melanie Libby, Jennifer Honorato and
Madeleine Morgado. A vocational school/certi-
fication program/continuing education units
scholarship was awarded to Madelyn Ward, and
a spouse education scholarship went to Suzanne
Perez.

Grants
Gadell and Community Grants Chairperson

Paula Skandis distributed grants to 16 commu-
nity organizations, including the Alliance Against
Family Violence to buy business attire for do-
mestic violence survivors seeking employment;
American Legion Post #411 to send high school
students to the Cadet Law Enforcement Academy
in Salina, Kansas; First Judicial District CASA As-
sociation to provide first aid and CPR certifica-
tion for CASA staff and volunteers; Fort
Leavenworth Lancers Swim Association to pur-
chase mobile storage lockers to hold belongings
when the team travels; Girl Scout Troop 5403 to
take the troop members primitive camping;
Leavenworth County Council on Aging to pro-
vide incontinence supplies and meals for resi-
dents using the Meals on Wheels program;
Leavenworth High School PTA for the rental of
the Riverfront Community Center for Project
Graduation; Leavenworth Interfaith Community
of Hope to acquire bedding, washers and dryers
for the night shelter; Leavenworth JROTC Rifle
Team for new equipment; Operation Homefront
for the creation and distribution of school sup-
ply backpacks for E1-E6 families at Fort Leaven-
worth; Operation International for handbook
printing and venue rental for a meet-and-greet
event; Organization for Spouses and Sponsors
for events and the purchase of International
Loan Closet supplies; Stronghold Food Pantry
for inventory for the pantry’s Women’s Wellness
Closet; Tragedy Assistance Program for Survivors
for room and board expenses for family camps;
Trail Life USA Troop KS-0001 for new tents; and
the Women's Community Y Child Development
Center for a container garden.
The club’s scholarships and community

grants program is supported with fundraising
events conducted by FLSC throughout the year.
FLSC also received a community assistance grant
from the Fort Leavenworth Thrift Shop to help
support the program.

Volunteers
Since there was no formal postwide volunteer

ceremony this year, FLSC recognized members
for their volunteer contributions to Fort Leaven-
worth, providing them with President’s Volun-
teer Service Award certificates and pins for
varying levels of volunteer service based on the
number of hours reported in the Volunteer Man-
agement Information System, and medallions for
gold-level volunteers Gadell, outgoing FLSC Sec-
ond Vice President Vince Afaisen and Girl Scout
Troop 5403 Co-Leader Chelsey Gorgoglione,
who each contributed at least 500 hours to FLSC
and other post organizations over the past year.
During the event, FLSC also recognized sev-

eral members for their contributions with “Wiz-
ard of Oz”-themed awards, farewelled departing
board members, and installed and welcomed
new board members.

Photos by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Fort Leavenworth Spouses’ Club President Karly Gadell and Scholarship Chair-
person Laura Brown present Morgan Miller with a scholarship during the FLSC
awards and recognition night May 14 at the Frontier Conference Center.

RIGHT:  FLSC President
Karly Gadell explains the
mission of the Tragedy As-
sistance Program for Sur-
vivors as she presents a
FLSC community grant to
TAPS representative
Brigette Berlanga, sister
of fallen soldier Sgt. David
Hamman, during the FLSC
awards and recognition
night May 14 at the FCC.
TAPS will use the grant for
room and board expenses
for family camps.

BELOW:  Gadell recognizes
FLSC Historian Rachel
Naramore with a “Tin
Man” award for leading
with empathy and heart
May 14 at the FCC. Gadell
presented “Wizard of Oz”-
themed awards to show
her appreciation for board
members’ outstanding
contributions.



HOUSING
UPDATES

� Curbside BULK PICKUP IS NO
LONGER AVAILABLE. For large item re-
cycling or disposal, see the options listed in
the “‘PCS purge’ resources” article on this
page.

� City Union Mission will be doing
PICK-UPS OF GENTLY USED ITEMS
May 24, June 14 and June 28. Residents will
receive an e-mail from FLFHC the week of
pick-ups with a form to sign up.

� Temporary ON-POST TRASH BINS
for summer PCS season are at W. Ware-
house Road near the Directorate of Public
Works, USDB Sales Store and FMWR
Horse Stables. Do not leave items on the
ground. Residents must load their own
items. Follow posted guidelines.

� To keep streets clear during busy
moving season, PARK ONLY IN DESIG-
NATED, PAVED AREAS. No parking is al-
lowed on grass, sidewalks, patios or
landscaped areas. Recreational vehicle
parking is only permitted for up to 48
hours for loading/unloading; longer stays
require FLFHC approval and a visible Ex-
ception to Policy notice. Garage storage is
allowed if the door can close fully. For long-
term storage, contact FMWR Outdoor
Recreation.

� CLEAR LAWNS of toys, hoses, bikes,
trash, solar lights, fire pits, etc., before
scheduled mowing. Mowers will skip areas
that aren’t cleared. Mowers are not respon-
sible for damaged items. Children must stay
away from mowers. Approaching or chas-
ing equipment is prohibited and may delay
service.

‘PCS purge’ resources

by Staff Report

Fort Leavenworth provides many
resources for helping with a PCS
purge.

THRIFT SHOP
Usable items in like-new condition,

such as clothing, toys and small appli-
ances, can be donated to the Fort
Leavenworth Thrift Shop, which uses
store proceeds for community assis-
tance grants, at the shop’s drop-off
shed at 1025 Sheridan Drive. 

MISSION PICKUPS
Fort Leavenworth Frontier Her-

itage Communities partners with City
Union Mission of Kansas City, Mis-
souri, for curbside pickup of usable
items on certain Saturdays throughout
the year.

STRAY FACILITY
Pet supplies and unopened pet

food can be placed in the large
wooden bin on the porch of the Fort
Leavenworth Stray Facility at 510
Organ Ave.

HOUSEHOLD HAZ-
ARDOUS WASTE COLLEC-
TION
Cleaners, paint, yard chemicals and

other materials that should not be
shipped can be dropped off at House-
hold Hazardous Waste Collection
Point, 810 McClellan Ave., to be used
by other residents or properly dis-
posed of.

RECYCLING
Recycling of scrap metal, glass,

cardboard and mixed recycling of
paper, aluminum and more is offered
in the area off W. Warehouse Road
south of the stables. E-waste, such as
toner cartridges and printers, can also
be dropped off at the Fort Leaven-
worth Recycling Center. 
Fort Leavenworth Frontier Hous-

ing Communities offers recycling and
regular and bulk trash options for res-
idents.

Resources and Links
• On-post housing handbooks,

trash and recycling guides from Fron-
tier Heritage
Housing: https://www.frontierher-

itage communities.com/residents
• Fort Leavenworth Recycling Cen-

ter: https://home.army.mil/leaven-
worth/my-fort/all-services/environme
ntal-management
• City of Leavenworth Recycling

Center: https://www.leavenworth
ks.org/publicworks/page/leaven-
worth-recycling-center
• City of Lansing Curbside Recy-

cling: https://www.lansingks.org/fi-
nance/page/ trash-recycling
• City of Platte City Recycling:

https://www.plattecity.org/docu-
mentlist. aspx?categoryid=12924
• Household Hazardous Product

Collection Point: https://home.
army.mil/leavenworth/index.php/ my-

fort/all-services/ environmental-man-
agement
• Auto Skills Center for motor oil:

https://leavenworth.armymwr.com/pr
ograms/auto-crafts-center
• Leavenworth County Transfer

Station for household and bulk trash
drop-off: https://www.leaven worth-
county.gov/departments/transfer_sta-
tion/index.php
• Munson Army Health Center for

medications: https://munson.tricare.
mil/
• Fort Leavenworth Thrift Shop:

https://www.facebook.com/Fort-
L e a v e nw o r t h - T h r i f t - S h o p -
211189988897157/
• City Union Mission, through

partnership and coordination with
Fort Leavenworth Frontier Heritage
Communities: https://cityunionmis-
sion.org
• Fort Leavenworth Stray Facility:

https://leavenworth.armymwr.com/
programs/stray-facility, www.FLSF.
petfinder. com
• Salvation Army, Leavenworth:

https://centralusa.salvationarmy.org/l
eavenworth/
• Catholic Charities, Leavenworth:

https://catholiccharitiesks.org/where-
wework/leavenworth/
• Goodwill, Leavenworth: https://

www.mokangoodwill.org/locations/
goodwill-leavenworth-ks
• HOPE Thrift Store, Leavenworth:

https://hopeleav.org/thrift-store/,
https://www.facebook.com/HOPEThr
ift-StoreLeavenworth/
• Leavenworth Mission Commu-

nity Store/Food Pantry: https:// lvmis-
sion.org/, https://www.facebook.com/
Leavenworth-Mission/

Donate, recycle or dispose
of items properly
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Powered by

Scan to register @HiringOurHeroes

Fort Leavenworth
Career Summit

What to Expect

Register now to connect with military-ready employers

You’ll Learn About

For more than a decade, Hiring Our Heroes has helped hundreds of thousands 
of transitioning service members, veterans, and military spouses ̍nd meaningful 
employment through our comprehensive training and hiring events, fellowship 
programs, and online tools.
HiringOurHeroes.org/leavenworth

Free career fair & networking opportunities

Meet with military-ready companies
actively hiring locally & nationwide

Get insider tips from hiring managers 
& recruiters

Careers in Administration, Cyber/IT,  
and Project Management

SkillBridge programs

Fellowships & internships

Upskilling & reskilling programs

Military spouse professional development  
& hiring programs

LinkedIn for veterans & military spouses

expected 
employers

expected
offer rate

open 
positions

35+ 40% 10k+

The DoD and Service Branches do not endorse any company, sponsor or their products or services.The DoD and Service Branches do not endorse any company, sponsor or their products or services.

JUNE 12, 2025
Job Seeker Programming: 9 AM - 12:30 PM CT 

Hiring Fair: 1:30 - 4:30 PM CT

Frontier Conference Center 
350 Biddle Blvd  
Ft. Leavenworth, KS 66027
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ARMY COMMUNITY SERVICE LOAN CLOSET 
FORT LEAVENWORTH, KANSAS 

913-684-2830/2800 
 
Who: All Active Duty, Retiree, DA Civilian and their family members who are either permanent 
party, TDY or PCSing. 
 
When: M-F 0730-1630 
 
Where: 600 Thomas Avenue (Pull into the Alley behind the ACS building and call the number o  
the black sign.  
 
Rules: Loans are limited to 30 days for in and out- processing personnel.  This can be extende  
by phone if needed. Checkout of items for an event is limited to 10 days.  Customers are 
responsible for replacing any item that is damaged or lost. 
 
Items available: 
 
Pre-Packed Kitchen Kit: 
 
1 Bowl (mixing)  1 Large Kitchen Knife 
1 Pitcher   4 Steak Knives 
1 Colander   1 Peeler 
1 Cutting Board  1 Cookie Sheet 
1 Skillet   2 Serving Spoons 
2 Pots with Lids  1 Spatula 
4 Plates   4 Plastic Glasses 
4 Bowls   1 Can Opener 
4 Coffee cups   1 Set of Measuring Spoons 
4 Forks   1 Measuring Cup 
4 Spoons   1 Pot Holder 
4 Knives    
 
Additional Items Available: 
Cheese Graters   Plates    Square Tables  
Pizza Cutters    Bowls    Circle Tables  
Spaghetti Servers   Coffee Cups    Folding Chairs  
Tongs     Blenders   Strollers 
Whisks     Coffee Makers   Baby Gates 
Glass Baking Dishes-Rectangle Crock Pots   Booster Seats 
Glass Baking Dishes-Circle  Toasters   Cribs 
Muffin Pans    Rice Cookers   High Chairs 
Hand Mixers    Microwaves   Pack and Play  
Veggie Steamers   Indoor Grills   Laundry Baskets 
Large Kitchen Knives   Electric Skillets  Sleeping Mats 
Mixing Bowls    Panini Grills   Irons 
Skillets     Plastic Glasses  Ironing Boards 
Pots with Lids    Utensils   Trash Cans 
 

Supervision of Children or Home Alone Policy 
Per CAC Supplement to Army Regulation 608-18 

 
** Children with a history of Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD), Attention Deficit 
Disorder (ADD), Developmental Delay, behavioral problems, impulsivity, psychiatric problems or 
other special needs should not be given the degree of self-management or responsibility allowed 

in this policy. 
 

HOME ALONE? 
 
• Birth to 9 years old – NEVER 
• Ages 10 & 11 – Can be left up to 2 hours with an emergency plan in place and access to an adult 

(NEVER overnight) but not dropped off at F&MWR without adult supervision 
• Ages 12 to 14 – Up to 3 hours with an emergency plan in place and an adult checking on them in  

person or telephonically (NEVER overnight) 
• Ages 15 to 17 – Up to 6 hours (NEVER overnight) with an emergency plan in place and access to 

an adult 
 
BABYSITTING? 
 
• Birth to 11 years old – NEVER 
• Ages 12 to 14 – Must have completed a CYS approved babysitting course.  May babysit with an adult 

checking on them every 3 hours in person or telephonically (NEVER overnight) 
• Ages 15 to 17 – Must have completed a CYS approved babysitting course.  May babysit up to 6  
hours with ready access to adult supervision (NEVER overnight) 
 

UNATTENDED IN VEHICLE? 
 
• Birth to 9 years old – NEVER 
• Ages 10 and older – Yes under normal weather conditions 
 

UNATTENDED OUTSIDE? 
 

• Birth – 4 years – Direct supervision, NEVER LEFT ALONE 
• Ages 5 to 6 – Immediate supervision, MUST be within eyesight or hearing distance from supervising adult with the ability to 

respond to an emergency in 30 seconds 
• Ages 7 to 9 – Monitored supervision, If in a playground or yard access to adult 

supervision at all times 
• Ages 10 & 11 – Self-care supervision up to 2 hours with access to adult supervision 
• Ages 12 to 14 – Self-care supervision up to 3 hours 
• Ages 15 to 17 – Self-care supervision up to 6 hours 
• Children  11 and under will  not be dropped off at F&MWR activities without adult  

supervision per policy guidance. 
 

 Kindergarten must be accompanied by an adult to and from school 
 1st Grade and above – May walk to and from school and supervised activities alone 
 During school year children 9 & younger must be escorted across heavy traffic roads 

(i.e., Grant, Hancock and Biddle) 
 

             CURFEW (Children must be accounted for by a parent during the following time periods. ) 
• Ages 15 and younger is 2230-0600 hours. 
• Ages 16 and 17 is 0030-0600 hours. 
                            
Questions?  Call Family Advocacy Program Manager (FAPM) at (913) 684-2822, Behavioral Health at (913) 684-
6778 or Military Police at (913) 684-3456 
**For a complete Supervision of Children and Home Alone Post Policy please contact the FAPM. 19 Oct 21 

Cybercrime Prevention Flyer 
Government Agency Text Scams 

7 March 2025

�ue to convenience and immediacy in communication o��ered by text messa�in�, many people are more likely to readily check 
these messages and respond quickly as compared to email or answering a phone call. �s cybercriminals and scammers are well 
acquainted with the most effective means to communicate with unsuspecting victims, and due to the proliferation of cell phones 
�approximately 310 million in the U.S. as of 2024�, sending a convincing scam �ia text can be an effective method �or 
criminal elements to en�a�e unsuspectin� indi�iduals. A single reply by one victim can net a cybercriminal hundreds or e�en 
thousands of dollars; the potential amounts are e�en hi�her with multiple replies.

To add authenticity, scammers o�ten draft a convincing text message purported to come from an official local, state, or 
federal agency. Some common scam themes include: 

• IRS Scam – ��ten seen during tax season, IRS themed messages request
personal information to process a refund or recalculate tax amounts. Payment
might be requested to allow the recipient of the text to avoid
prosecution or having their social security number canceled.

• Social Security Scam – �re�uently targeting older adults, Social Security
scams often revolve around overpayment, suspension of benefits, or
re�uests �or additional information necessary for a payment increase.

• U.S. Postal Service – �sin� noti�ication o� an incoming package, scammers
request recipients to click on a provided link which then leads to a
website requesting personal or financial information.

• Speeding and Parking Ticket Scams – �his scam in�ol�es a text
indicating recipient�s vehicle was exceeding the speed limit or parked illegally,
and a citation was issued; it then re�uests payment to avoid a court appearance.

• Jury Duty Text Scam – �eemin�ly sent �rom a court with a claim the
recipient missed jury duty and is re�uired to pay a fine or provide
personal information to avoid jail time or fines.

• Other Government Agency Scams – Within a month of the establishment of
the Department of Government Efficiency (DOGE), scammers be�an
targetin� government personnel with DOGE themed scams.

Text Scam Protection Tips 

• Bear in mind that the IRS does not text taxpayers; the IRS contacts taxpayers through the U.S. Postal Service
unless in special circumstances wherein taxpayers would be contacted by phone.

• Do not click on links received in text messages, or reply to text messages, if the sender is unknown or the message
looks questionable.
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PCSing overseas with pets?

Planning a PCS move with pets somewhere outside the continental United States? 
Contact the Fort Leavenworth Veterinary Treatment Facility at 913-684-6510 to discuss requirements to take
your pets overseas, to include Hawaii and Alaska.
There are different requirements based on location, and in some cases it is necessary to begin the process
to obtain a health certificate for your pet months in advance. 
Contact the Fort Leavenworth Veterinary Treatment Facility for more information at 913-684-6510.

Call 913-684-6510
to discuss requirements
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Time Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday 

0530          

0900 
     Power Yoga 

(Kim) 

0930 
 Zumba 

(Lydia) 
 Zumba 

(Lydia) 
  

1200       

1630 
 Zumba 

(Lydia) 
Power Cycling 

(Kim)  
Zumba 
(Lydia) 

  

1700 
Power Yoga 

(Kim) 
     

Starting May 3rd, 2025  

https://leavenworth.armymwr.com 

 

Time Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday 

0800 
      

1630 
 *Power Cut 

(Kim)  
 *Power Cut 

(Kim)  
  

GRGGRUGRUBER FGRUBGRUBEGRUBERGRUBER GRUBER FIGRUBER FITGRUBER FITNGRUBER FITNEGRUBER FITNESS CENTGRUBER FITNESGRUBER FITNESSGRUBER FITNESS GRUBER FITNESS CGRUBER FITNESS CEGRUBER FITNESS CENGRUBER FITNESS CENTEGRUBER FITNESS CENTERGRUBER FITNESS CENTER--200 Reynolds Ave. - 684-5120 
Mon-Fri: 0500-1800, Sat and Sun: 0800-1700 

HAHHARNEYHARHARNHARNEHARNEY HARNEY SPORHARNEY SHARNEY SPHARNEY SPOHARNEY SPORTHARNEY SPORTS COHARNEY SPORTSHARNEY SPORTS HARNEY SPORTS CHARNEY SPORTS COMPHARNEY SPORTS COMHARNEY SPORTS COMPLHARNEY SPORTS COMPLEHARNEY SPORTS COMPLEX HARNEY SPORTS COMPLEXHARNEY SPORTS COMPLEX - 185 Fourth St. - 684-2190 
Mon-Fri: 0500-1800, Sat and Sun: 0800-1700 

*Power Cut classes are held in the Bubble Gym 
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MUNSON NOTES
 

 
  
   

 
� Service members, retirees, family

members and Department of Defense fed-
eral employees on Fort Leavenworth are EL-
IGIBLE TO USE THE ARMED FORCES
WELLNESS CENTER FOR FREE. This in-
cludes physical fitness testing, body compo-
sition analysis, stress management,
improving sleep habits and individual
health coaching. You set the goals; the
AFWC staff puts you on the path to achiev-
ing them. Programs are individualized to
address your current needs, motivation and
confidence level. Visit the Fort Leavenworth
AFWC in Eisenhower Hall or call 913-758-
3403 to schedule an appointment. The
health educators are also available to go mo-
bile, taking their class to units or organiza-
tions on post and family readiness groups.
To learn more about AFWC services visit
https://dvidshub .net/r/8wttlf.

� The NUTRITION CARE DIVISION
offers a broad range of nutritional services
designed for service members, families, and
retirees. Individual Nutrition Therapy and
Group Nutrition Therapy are available, and
include the Body Composition Program,
Weight Control Program, Prenatal Nutri-
tion and Wellness for Life. Call the appoint-
ment line at 913-684-6250 to schedule an
appointment with MAHC’s registered die-
titian. 

� SEASONAL ALLERGY MEDICA-
TIONS are available from the MAHC Phar-
macy at no cost. Simply come to the
pharmacy and fill out the OTC request
form. Pull a ticket and you’ll be called to ac-
tivate your request. Then you can sit and
wait until your meds are ready, or if you
choose to return later in the day, you can
just process to Window 7. At MAHC, Mili-
tary Health System beneficiaries can pick-
up two over-the-counter medications
without a prescription per person per week
from the pharmacy with no out-of-pocket
expense. 

� MEDICAL APPOINTMENT
CHECK-IN: Please arrive 15 minutes prior
to your appointment to complete any re-
quired paperwork and bring the following
items: DoD ID card; list of current medica-
tions including over-the-counter meds, vi-
tamins, and supplements; any relevant
paperwork or forms; and a list of questions
or concerns. If you are not able to make
your scheduled appointment, call the ap-
pointment line at (913) 684-6250 to cancel. 

� Munson Army Health Center is look-
ing for volunteers to join the PATIENT
AND FAMILY PARTNERSHIP COUNCIL.
Volunteers can be active-duty, active-duty
family members, retirees or retiree family
members. The PFPC meets quarterly. If in-
terested, call 913-684-6211/6127. 

� Munson Army Health Center Phar-
macy offers patients a variety of OVER-
THE-COUNTER MEDICATIONS AT NO
COST to service members, retirees and
familiy members. These items are available
without a prescription or medical appoint-
ment. These self-care items are comparable
to those available for purchase from retail
stores and include pain relievers, cough
medicine, allergy medication, antibiotic
ointment, lice treatment and much more.
Visit https://munson.tricare.mil/Health-
Services/Pharmacy and scroll down to the
Over-the-Counter Medication Program for
details.

� Call 913-684-6250 to schedule a
WELL-WOMAN EXAM at Munson Army
Health Center.

� Munson Army Health Center is cur-
rently scheduling ROUTINE EYE EXAMS
with the optometrist for school-aged bene-
ficiaries ages 6 years and older. Call the ap-
pointment line at 913- 684-6250 to schedule
an eye exam. 

MUNSON NOTES continue on page
B12.

MUNSON
NOTICES
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Military families PCSing or traveling, especially to TX, KS, OH, IN, OK, NM (especially West Texas!), should
CHECK WITH THE LOCAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT at their destination for current measles outbreak status. If
it's a high-transmission area, supplemental measles vaccines may be needed for infants 6-11 months and
anyone not fully vaccinated. Early doses are supplemental and don't replace the standard MMR vaccine
schedule. Contact your healthcare provider (913-684-6250) BEFORE traveling to discuss. Stay safe & in-
formed!
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MUNSON NOTES
Safely dispose of old
and expired medica-
tions before your
move.

Munson Army Health
Center's medication
disposal receptacle is
located in the phar-
macy lobby near Win-
dow No. 1 for patients
to discard the major-
ity of their unused
medications.

Several exclusions
apply, including sy-
ringes, needles, and
liquids greater than 4
ounces.

If a dangerous med-
ication is on the FDA
Flush List and a drug
take-back program is
not available, patients
can dispose of the
medication by flush-
ing it down the toilet
to avoid misuse and
accidents.

Learn more at https:
//munson.tricare.mil
/Hea l th -Ser v i ces
/Pharmacy.

Safely dispose of expired medications before PCSing
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